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Sue Ohler (front), Nancy Modica (back)

sion and directly into the hearts of her listeners.

Nancy always read her poems aloud to her honorees
and her delivery was flawless. She’d stand tall, regard the
audience, then announce the poem’s title. Her timing was
perfect, every pause, every inflection was measured and
meaningful and brought her words to life.

At the conclusion of the reading, Nancy would smile, her
face radiant at having spread her love and lore to yet
another special soul.
Nancy Modica died suddenly while on vacation with hus-
band Sam and the grandkids. No one dared write a poem
for her eulogy. No one could ever do it like Nancy.

Karen Gibbs

Nancy composed the following poem for the funeral of Mr.
Alex Semel.

FAREWELL, MR. SEMEL
By Nancy Modica
September 4, 2001

Today we say farewell to a dear relative and friend.
Alex’s life here on earth has come to an end.

So many of us loved him and God does, too.

He was faithful to his Church and gave his due.

Alex willingly worked for any worthy cause,
Giving of his talents without even a pause.
He was thoughtful, generous, kind and sweet,
Never letting the grass grow under his feet.

He greeted the ladies with a smile and a kiss.
Some men might even have been jealous of this,
But he would laugh, joke and tease them a bit,
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Leaving them all to relish in his wit.

What has become our loss is now Heaven'’s gain,
But he has given us memories that will long remain.
God has called him home to a better place,

Where they can be together face to face.

GOD BLESS YOU MR. SEMEL
Pro-Life Ministry

St. John of the Cross Parish has been pro-active over
the last several years in supporting life. With the help of
the Alex Semel Council Knights of Columbus and the St.
John of the Cross Ladies’ Guild, our parish has been well-
represented in local and national campaigns for life. We
are all very pleased to have a parish family that is so com-
mitted and shows this by their participation in many pro-
life activities.

K.C. monument to the unborn

Some of the events that have been supported by St.
John of the Cross parishioners are the Slidell Life Chain,
Spititual Adoption Program and Rosary at the Grotto in
October (which is said each year with the intention for
life). Our parish has continually provided material needs
and financial support to our local pregnancy center, Crisis
Pregnancy Help Center, in Slidell. On the national and
local governmental levels, we have participated in the
FOCA Postcard Signing Campaign and the Red Envelope
Campaign to let officials know that we are expecting them
to vote for life in all instances.

Thanks to our Knights of Columbus Council, we were
able to erect a monument to the unborn in an area where
parishioners can reflect and pray. The Knights also spon-
sored our youth group in attending Camp Joshua for the
first time this year. This camp trained members of the next
generation to defend life at all costs. Our parish has
helped other local pro-life groups by supporting the annu-
al calendar sale for New Orleans Right to Life.
Parishioners have joined together with others in our com-
munity participating in the Pro-life Mass held at St.
Margaret Mary Church in Slidell. St. John of the Cross
Parish reminds the community of our commitment to life
by placing a display of crosses in front of the church each
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January and October. The display in January reminds us
of the tragedy of abortion coinciding with the anniversary
of the Roe vs. Wade decision which legalized abortion in
the United States in 1973. In October, we commemorate
national Respect for Life Month. Our parish plans to give
its continued support to these programs in the future as
well as new programs that promote respect for all stages
of life.

Stacie Hollingsworth

Msgr. Boehsans

Msgr. Boeshans is a remarkable person. | have never
met anyone with such a remarkable memory. He remem-
bers everyone’'s name and every detail of when he met
you. He cared very deeply for his parents and siblings.
He told me that his parents did not own a car so that they
could afford to send their children to school. He was
actively involved in the lives of his parishioners. When
transferred to a new parish, his former parishioners would
follow him because they became his friends. He is a very
loving and giving person. People would always ask his
advice when making important decisions. What a tremen-
dous task. His daily calendar was filled with appointments
with people wanting to see him. He was kind and caring
for everyone. He was faithful in fulfilling his priestly obli-
gations. He never let on about his own prayer and devo-
tion time. What a wonderful preacher he was and still is.
He should be called St. Chrysostom Il. His former parish-
ioners follow him to listen to the wisdom he speaks. He
is a wonderful pastor and individual. That is why we love
him.

Roger and Audrey Ruiz

St. John of the Cross Choir History

Leadership over the years:
Marie Yencho, children’s choir
Marcia Williams
Mike Bourgeois
Mary Kate Hotalling
Michael Kurt Corbello
Gail Adams
Richard Pichon

There were, and still are, three separate groups that
provide the music at the three Masses, vigil, 8:30 a.m.
and 10:30 a.m.

Near the end of the 1990s, Msgr. Boeshans brought
the group together for a meeting to seek ideas for further-
ing the music ministry of our parish. At that time, Msgr.
invested in a new and wonderful electronic instrument,
the Clavinova. It was discussed that we needed a Music
Minister to coordinate the music for all Masses. He then
brought in Mary Kate Hotaling to lead and direct.

In 2001, Kurt Corbello brought much talent to the music
ministry as a guitarist, singer and director.

When Gail Adams became music director, the three
separate groups came together as one to practice one
night a week so that the music was consistent and liturgi-
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cally directed. Gail was a strong accompanist and a good
director.

Richard Pichon is the current music director. He has
been dedicated to the music ministry at St. John of Cross
for many years and has stepped up to lead through his
loving and giving manner. He is well loved and has
brought continuity and a closeness of choir members
which spills over to the whole congregation.

We were fortunate to have had a number of volunteer
accompanists over the years and to give credit and appre-
ciation we would like to name Marie Yencho, Richard
Pichon, June Calkins and most recently Ernie Kinkaid and
Harriet Zeller.

Marilyn Zummo

The Church Bells and the
St. John of the Cross Statue

The Bells. Living in the Brier Lake neighborhood has
afforded me the joy of hearing the toll of the bells for many
years as they beckon us to Mass and remind us that
Jesus is near in every moment of our hectic days. As tech-
nology increased, now we have melodious hymns and
Christmas carols playing, too! My favorite time to listen is
on a balmy summer evening while gardening. Usually
kneeling anyway, | stop, thank God for the day and feel
such peace.

The Statue. The retired handymen and engineers of
the parish had put their heads together long and hard to
mastermind the installation of the St. John of the Cross
statue. Such a feat! There were ropes and cables strung
from the pine trees for safety and a large crane that lifted
the precious cargo in the air. The statue was donated by
Alex Semel in memory of his beloved wife, Pauline.

We all stood in awe as the huge, heavy white statue
dangled from the cable, swinging freely in the sky. Our
hearts were in our throats until it was safely righted on the
pedestal fashioned by Mr. Alex’s hands. Cheers went up
and tears flowed. | turned to see Mr. Alex’s face beaming
with pride for the accomplishment and what it meant for
our new parish. | know his beloved Pauline was looking
down on us that day, with love.

Paula Powell

Our Lady of Lourdes Grotto at St. John of the Cross

In the year of 2000, the inspiration to build a grotto in
honor of the Blessed Mother came from the pastor of St.
John of the Cross, Rev. Randy P. Roux. Two men of the
parish came forward believing they could build this grotto.

Neither of these two men had ever built one before, but
they loved the challenge. They were instructed that all the
costs relating to the building of the grotto would come by
donations only. A simple sketch was made on a piece of
paper by a young priest named Fr. Ray Hymel. The two
men, Gene Tonguis and Joe McDonald, who were both
almost 70, took to task the "hows" and "with what" of the
building of the grotto.




